
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
               DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

NORMAN M. SUTHERBY,                )
                                   )
          Petitioner,              )
                                   )
vs.                                )    CASE NO.  84-3319
                                   )    (FCHR NO. 83-2246)
DELTA AIRLINES, INC.,              )
                                   )
          Respondent.              )
___________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, K. N. Ayers, held a public hearing in the above-
styled case on February 21, 1985, at Clearwater, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Roger C. Benson, Esquire
                      1700 66th Street, North, Suite 205
                      St. Petersburg, Florida  33710

     For Respondent:  Glenda H. Johnson, Esquire
                      Delta Air Lines, Inc.
                      Hartsfield Atlanta International Airport
                      Atlanta, Georgia  30320

     By Petition for Relief dated August 22, 1984, Norman M. Sutherby,
Petitioner, contests the Notice of Determination: No cause entered by the
Executive Director, Florida Commission on Human Relations, on July 31, 1984.  As
grounds therefor it is alleged that Petitioner was fired by Respondent because
of his physical handicap.

     At the hearing Petitioner testified in his own behalf and called one other
witness; Respondent called three witnesses; and eight exhibits were admitted
into evidence.  No proposed findings were submitted within ten days of the
filing of the transcript as directed at the close of the hearing.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was born in 1936.  While on active duty in the United States
Navy in 1955, he suffered an injury which subsequently led to the amputation of
his left foot.  When discharged from the Navy, his disability was rated by the
Veterans Administration (VA) at 40 percent.

     2.  Subsequent problems with the stump of the left leg, arthritis, and a
spinal fusion led to VA disability increases, which disability rating at time of
hearing was 100 percent.



     3.  Petitioner applied for work with Delta Air Lines, Respondent, in 1966
and was employed as a reservations agent in Chicago.  At this time his VA
disability rating was 70 percent.  In 1967 Petitioner, at his own request, was
transferred by Respondent to Tampa, Florida.  At this time Petitioner was able
to move around the bay in which he worked with and without his crutches.

     4.  In September 1979 Petitioner was hospitalized for stump revision and
remained in an off-duty status until June 1980 when he returned to his position
with Delta.  At this time Petitioner carried out his duties as a reservation
agent in a wheelchair.  Following his return to work in 1981 Petitioner's
performance of duty was marginal.

     5.  Petitioner takes prescribed medication for pain.  On one occasion the
medication adversely affected his ability to perform his duties satisfactorily
and he was told by his supervisor not to take medication at work.  The doctor
changed this prescription from 1-100 mg. daily to 4-25 mg. daily and Petitioner
continued his medication as prescribed without further problems.

     6.  On October 28, 1981, Petitioner was examined by Dr. Frazier, one of the
physicians used by Delta for its employees.  The purpose of this examination was
to evaluate Petitioner's physical condition for continued employment.  Report of
this examination is contained in Exhibit 5 wherein Dr. Frazier concluded that
Petitioner "has several progressive disabilitating diseases, that combined with
his psychological state make him unemployable for Delta Air Lines.  I would
recommend because of his depression, amputation, hypertension, osteo-arthritis
and spinal fusion problems that he be retired on disability."

     7.  Respondent does not have a retirement for physical disability status.
In lieu thereof it has short-term disability benefits and long-term disability
benefits.  Long-term disability benefits are calculated as a percentage of the
employee's basic monthly salary less social security benefits the employee
receives.  Petitioner was in a long-term benefit status while recovering from
stump revision in 1979-1980.

     8.  Following Delta's receipt of the report of Dr. Frazier, Petitioner was
sent home in a short-term disability status while the report was evaluated.
Respondent subsequently advised Petitioner that he was qualified for sedentary
work and directed him to return to his position with Delta Air Lines.
Petitioner returned to work around June 1982 as a reservations agent.

     9.  Fifteen or twenty reservation agents work in a "bay" where each has
access to a telephone and computer terminal.  These agents handle all
reservation requests via telephone with no visual contact with the customers.
They work an eight-hour shift with two 10 minute breaks and one-half hour off
for lunch.  While operating from his wheelchair, Petitioner usually took a
station near the entrance to the bay which provided easier access for the
wheelchair than a station farther down into the bay.  He made no complaints
about access to his station to Delta supervisory personnel.

     10.  Reservation agents' telephone communications are monitored by
supervisors on an intermittent basis to ensure the agent is carrying out his
duties in a satisfactory manner and is providing proper information to the
customers.

     11.  In June 1972 Petitioner was placed on three months' probation.  In
September 1972 this probationary period was extended an additional three months.
In July 1974 Petitioner was again placed on probation and given a "final chance"



letter.  In October 1977 he was given a letter for poor performance.  Petitioner
acknowledged that several times before 1982 he had been disciplined by
Respondent but not fired.

     12.  In December 1982 Charles Cortright, a retired architect, called the
Tampa office of Delta Air Lines to get information on a flight to and from the
West Coast interrupted with cruises while on the West Coast.  Specifically,
Cortright wanted to fly to Seattle, take a ferry trip to Alaska, perhaps two
more sea cruises from West Coast ports, take a train from Seattle to San
Francisco, and fly back to Tampa from San Francisco.  He was referred to
Petitioner, who quoted him a price of $278.00 on the air portion of this trip,
but, since Petitioner did not think the cruises could be arranged by Delta,
referred Cortright to a travel agency.  Petitioner testified that he referred
Cortright to three travel agencies located in the vicinity of Cortright's
residence and did not specify the agency at which Petitioner's wife worked.
Although Cortright testified that he was not referred to any one by name and did
not know that Petitioner's wife worked at Tri-Cities Travel Agency, he went to
Tri-Cities and his reservations were made by Malinda, who, in fact, was
Petitioner's wife.  It is likely that Cortright did not know that Malinda was
Petitioner's wife, but it is believed that Cortright was told by Petitioner to
ask for Malinda and he did so.

     13.  When the airline tickets arrived at the travel agency, Cortright was
advised by the agency the price of the air fare was $302.00.  Cortright then, on
December 14, 1982, called Delta and asked to speak to Petitioner to inquire
about the difference in the fares quoted by Petitioner and the cost of the
tickets at the travel agency, and to get the fare guaranteed that was quoted by
Petitioner.  At the time this call was received by another agent, Jennings King,
King was being monitored by his supervisor, Carolyn Corvette.  In this phone
conversation Cortright said he had spoken to Petitioner two times before, that
he went to the agency to which he had been directed by Petitioner, that he spoke
to Malinda as directed by Petitioner, and that he was charged a higher fare than
was quoted by Petitioner.  Corvette had the call transferred to the customer
service desk and authorized guarantee of the lower fare quoted.  She promptly
prepared a memo of the incident to Arthur Arden, Chief Reservation Supervisor
(Exhibit 7).  Arden called Cortright, who confirmed that Petitioner had directed
him to Tri-Cities Travel Agency.  Arden extracted from Delta's computer the
reservation made for Cortright which disclosed the reservation was made by
Malinda at Tri-Cities (Exhibit 8).  Knowing that Malinda was Petitioner's wife,
Arden, on December 15, told Petitioner that he was suspended from work and would
be recommended for dismissal.  On December 15, 1982, Arden signed a memo to
Harry Dean, Delta's Regional Manager at Tampa, recommending that Petitioner be
terminated (Exhibit 6).  Dean concurred, sent the memo to Delta's Atlanta
office, and Petitioner was fired.

     14.  All reservation agent trainees are told that they should make every
effort to arrange all of the transportation needs of the customers through Delta
Air Lines, including tours requiring other modes of transport than air; and that
they should never refer a customer to a specific travel agency.  If a travel
agency's services are needed by the customer, the customer should be referred to
the yellow pages of the phone book to select a travel agency.  This same
information is contained in the Standard Practices Manual, which is available to
all reservation agents.  The reason for this rule is to eliminate, insofar as
possible, conflicts of interest and to refrain from alienating some travel
agents by appearing to favor other travel agents.  This could create a serious
problem for the air lines and is taken very seriously by air line company
management.



     15.  Petitioner's testimony that he did not refer Cortright to Tri-Cities
Travel Agency and that he never referred a customer to a specific travel agency
was rebutted by Betty Maseda, a fellow reservations agent who frequently sat
alongside Petitioner at work and on several occasions overheard Petitioner
giving specific instructions to customers on exactly how to get to Tri-Cities
Travel Agency and to ask for Malinda.  Ms. Maseda considers herself a good
friend of Petitioner and did not volunteer this information to Respondent until
after Petitioner had been fired.

                       CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     16.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     17.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful employment
practice for an employer to discharge or otherwise discriminate against any
individual because of such individual's handicap status.

     18.  In a discrimination case the Petitioner has the initial burden of
establishing a prima facie case of discrimination.  If Petitioner succeeds in
proving the prima facie case, the burden shifts to the Respondent to articulate
some legitimate reason for the Petitioner's rejection.  Should the Respondent
carry this burden, Petitioner must then have the opportunity to prove, by a
preponderance of the evidence, that the legitimate reasons offered by the
Respondent were not its true reasons, but were a pretext for discrimination.
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 253, 101 S.Ct.
1089, 1093, 67 L.Ed 2d 207 (1981).

     19.  To establish the prima facie case, Petitioner must present facts which
"raise an inference of discrimination only because we presume these acts, if
otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on the consideration of
impermissible factors."  Id. at 450 U.S. 254.  The prima facie case serves to
eliminate the most common nondiscriminatory reasons for the plaintiff's
rejection.  See, Teamsters v. United States, 431 U.S. 324, 358, and n. 44, 97
S.Ct. 1843, 1866, 52 L.Ed 2d 396 (1977).

     20.  Considering the evidence here presented in the light most favorable to
Petitioner shows that Respondent hired Petitioner with full knowledge of his
handicap; that Respondent kept Petitioner employed although Petitioner's
performance of duties was well below average; that Respondent placed Petitioner
in a disability status (with pay) during the extended period he was out due to
the revision on the stump of his leg; that Respondent kept Petitioner employed
while Petitioner functioned from his wheelchair; and that Respondent's firing of
Petitioner was for violation of Respondent's policy respecting the referral of
customers to travel agencies, and was in no wise related to his physical
handicap.  At no time, insofar as the evidence here presented shows, was
Petitioner disciplined by Respondent for any reason even remotely related to
Petitioner's physical handicap.  In short, Petitioner has failed to establish a
prima facie case of discrimination.

     21.  In order to present a prima facie case of discrimination, the
Petitioner must show: (1) that he is handicapped; (2) that he performed his
assigned duties satisfactorily; and (3) that despite his performance he was
terminated.  Cf. McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 93 S.Ct. 1817,
37 L.Ed. 2d 668(1973).  The only one of these elements shown here was that
Petitioner was handicapped.  Since Petitioner was handicapped when hired, there



is obviously no evidence that Respondent discriminated against handicapped
individuals in its hiring practice.  Petitioner acknowledges that none of
Respondent's employees referred to his handicap when they told him he was being
recommended for termination.  Here, even if Petitioner had presented evidence
tending to show that Respondent exercised discriminatory policies in hiring
physically handicapped individuals, and thereby established a prima facie case,
Respondent clearly articulated a nondiscriminatory reason for Petitioner's
dismissal.

     22.  From the foregoing it is concluded that Petitioner has failed to
establish a prima facie case that he was discharged by Delta Air Lines because
of his physical handicap.  It is, therefore,

     RECOMMENDED that the Petition for Relief filed by Norman M. Sutherby
against Delta Air Lines, Inc., be dismissed.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 29th day of March 1985 at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              K. N. AYERS
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 29th day of March 1985.
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